Special Meeting
VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
November 18, 2020


Mark Evans called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Katlyn Irwin and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. 

Mayor Evans gave an overview of the Downtown Revitalization Initiative (DRI) project and where the Village of Coxsackie is in the process so far. He said that the DRI provides $10 million in New York State funding to New York communities for the development of downtown areas across the state. Elan Planning first helped the Village develop the Comprehensive Plan in 2007-2008 and has been successful in getting several of these grants for communities. They also helped the Village obtain the Local Waterfront Revitalization Program grant. He said that back in the beginning of the year, Lisa Nagle from Elan Planning, proposed to the Board that she felt that the Village should apply for the DRI. It is a lengthy process, and this draft is not final. Changes can still be made. He said that the purpose of this meeting is primarily to allow the Board members to have a run through of the draft application along with Elan Planning who will be attending via Zoom, and ask any questions they have or seek clarification where needed. This meeting, like all meetings of the Village Board, is open to the public, so long as we stay within capacity requirements. However, this is a meeting for the Board to review this draft and not a Public Hearing at this time.

Lisa Nagle, of Elan Planning, gave an overview of the DRI program. She said that the ultimate goal of the DRI is to fund projects within a designated downtown area that will help transform downtown neighborhoods into vibrant communities where New Yorkers want to live, work, and raise families. She said that she feels that Coxsackie has a perfect downtown area for this. She talked about the next steps in the DRI process stating that community applications will be submitted to the Regional Economic Development Councils (REDC), then the REDCs review the applications against a list of attributes and nominate one community in each region. Finally, the Governor announces the DRI communities to receive $10 million in assistance for planning and projects. She stated that what makes a strong DRI application is a compact downtown, community support, attractive & livable downtown, catalytic investments & job growth, transformative projects, and good governance & local capacity. 

Susan Caruvana, of Elan Planning, gave a slideshow presentation of the DRI program specific to the Village’s application. She showed a map of the DRI boundary for downtown Coxsackie. The proposed DRI boundary includes portions of Mansion Street, Riverside Avenue, Reed Street, South River Street, New Street and Church Street, as well as the waterfront. In accordance with guidelines, the proposed DRI area is compact and easily walkable, with well-defined boundaries. She talked about community support, and open, robust community engagement. The Coxsackie DRI application was developed by the Village with community input. To ensure everyone’s safety during the Covid-19 pandemic, public input was collected through the following series of outreach efforts: phone calls, a community survey, and a virtual open house. She talked about having an attractive & livable downtown for diverse populations of all ages, and how downtown Coxsackie provides an authentic experience and historic charm. She then discussed catalytic investment & job growth, recent or pending, that can be leveraged for revitalization. The Village’s recent public investment, over $28 million, in community and downtown infrastructure has spurred significant private investment, over $27 million. The DRI will also attract new employment opportunities. DRI projects are typically capital projects that support community and/or economic development, though certain non-capital projects may also be considered. They should transform the physical environment and contribute to a holistic revitalization of downtown for current and future generations. Eligible project types are public improvements, new development, redevelopment, and rehabilitation of existing structures, business loan programs, and branding and marketing. Ineligible project types are planning activities, operations and maintenance, pre-award costs, property acquisition, training and other program expenses, and expenses related to existing programs. She stated that the Village can drive what happens to downtown by building on the vision and project ideas created as part of the DRI application process, continue to engage the public, review the zoning code, and leverage the Reed Street Historic District and waterfront. 

Lisa Nagle stated that there are 26 potential DRI projects. The total project costs are $26,150,000.00, and the total DRI funding request is $17,450,000.00. She talked about good governance & local capacity, and the capacity to create policies that improve the quality of life. She said that the Village already has policies in place to support mixed-use and historic preservation, demonstrated success administering federal and state grants, has public/private partnerships with local developers, including high profile projects led by Flach Development, has existing relationships with community banks, has economic development partnerships, and will need to reestablish a Local Development Corporation to implement the DRI. She talked about what happens after a community is awarded a DRI. A DRI Team will be established with state planners, Local Planning Committee (LPC) & consultants, the DRI area & vision will be confirmed, and goals & strategies identified, the public & other stakeholders will be engaged through the DRI process, the project will be identified & vetted by the local committee and public, the DRI Strategic Investment Plan will be written by consultants with the DRI Team & public input and submitted to the State, projects from each community is evaluated by the State and selected for funding, the Governor announces selected projects, then the DOS/HCR/ESD or other agency/authority works with project sponsors to execute the grant agreements. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village used to have a Local Development Committee years ago, but we let it lapse. He agrees that it is a good idea to reestablish the committee and have community members serve and keep the project funds separate from Village funds. 

Trustee Hanse asked if the Capital Region is competing for this grant as well. 

Lisa Nagle stated that that is correct. The Capital Region is included. 

Susan Caruvana stated that anyone can go to the DRI website and look at past applicants and applications. 

Trustee Hanse said that this program is $100 million in the State budget. He asked if there were concerns about obtaining grant money and the State having financial hardship. 

Lisa Nagle stated that this is always a concern, but that just last week the State began promoting material on the DRI program, which seems optimistic. 

Trustee Irwin stated that on page 15 of the draft application there is a list of private investments. However, it lists the same development company. She asked if this is because others were asked, and they did not report their information.

Susan Caruvana said that for privacy reasons they are listed as not available or applicable. 

Trustee Irwin stated that two private companies are hers that seem to be missing, and she knows of others that were not asked for their information. 

Trustee Hanse stated that it seems that there are some property owners that were not asked to be included, and we should rectify that. 

Lisa Nagle stated that they can gladly revise the table, and that they want to make sure it is as accurate as possible. 

Mayor Evans asked how our public participation matched up with other communities.

Lisa Nagle stated that the Village had a much higher participation rate than more populated areas. 

Mayor Evans stated that the State is looking to upgrade Riverside Park and pointed out the fact that planning is important even if the money is not available. He also asked the Clerk to post the link to the Draft DRI Application on the Village website. 

Lisa Nagle stated that the State is happy that the Village is involved with the LWRP process as well.

Mayor Evans stated that the Comprehensive Plan is 12-13 years old. He asked Lisa Nagle how often that should be revised. 

Lisa Nagle stated that she thought that it should be updated every 10 years or so, and that it is an important document. 

Trustee Irwin stated that the residential DRI map boundary seems to be missing some properties. There are residential buildings within the boundary that are not listed.

Susan Caruvana stated that the boundary can be revised. 

Lisa Nagle stated that the downtown profile will be a significant analysis of housing, retail, assessment, and transportation. So that will be something that will be very detailed moving forward. She said that businesses must be located within the boundary to compete for the funds. 

Mayor Evans stated that Aaron Flach’s projects downtown put the Village on the map for potential grant opportunities. 

Trustee Hanse asked if those that are not included in the boundary would be at a competitive disadvantage. 

Lisa Nagle stated that she did not feel that those that are not in the boundary would be at a disadvantage, because this opportunity is really about benefitting the village as a whole. 

Mayor Evans asked what the process is going forward now that this has been made public. 

Lisa Nagle stated that it would be nice to wrap up receiving comments by December 11th.

Mayor Evans stated that the Village will make sure that all comments received will be forwarded to Elan Planning.

Mayor Evans discussed the Wastewater Treatment Plant Upgrade costs. The project cost with contingency is $17,236,155.00. However, the Village has received a Water Infrastructure Improvement Act (WIIA) grant in the amount of $2,565,625.00. This leaves a balance to be financed of $14,670,530.00. The Department of Corrections and Community Supervision (DOCCS) benefits from 85% of the project, with the other 15% being pump station upgrades and other items that they do not receive benefit from. Because DOCCS uses 60% of the wastewater system, they are responsible for paying 60% of the 85% of project costs which amounts to $7,522,911.00. In the end, the Village will be responsible for $7,147,618.69 which will be paid back with 0% interest over the next 26 years. The Wastewater Plant should be up and running by the end of December. Landscaping and finishing touches will be finalized in the spring, and the closing should happen likely around July. Mayor Evans discussed the Water Tank project costs. The total budget is $5,000,000.00. However, the Village has received a WIIA grant in the amount of $3,000,000.00. This leaves a balance to be financed of $2,000,000.00. This amount will be financed through a 30-year loan with an interest rate of 3.3%. Because DOCCS uses 40% of the water system, they are responsible for a payment of $34,023.97 a year. The Village is responsible for a payment of $51,035.95 a year. The water tank will likely be done by the end of next year. 

A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:50 p.m.


Respectfully Submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk 
